

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11th APRIL 2011
In the Chair:
Councillor A P McConaghy MBE
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, W Graham, D M McAllister, C McCambridge, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
11/07:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillor Hartin.

Chairman’s Business
Condolences

Councillor McConaghy offered condolences to any family in the Moyle area who had suffered bereavement in the last month.  He mentioned in particular Dr Theo Laverty a past colleague who had been very well respected.  He stated that he was very sorry to hear of his passing.


Other members concurred with these remarks.

Councillor McCambridge offered condolences to the McLaughlin family and Raymond McLaughlin a member of staff on the death of his mother who was buried yesterday.

Constable Ronan Kerr
Councillor McConaghy referred to the tragic and cowardly murder of Constable Ronan Kerr which had taken place in Omagh on Saturday 2nd April.  He offered the Kerr family deepest sympathy on the loss of their 25 year old son.  He informed members that he had been encouraged by the large attendance at the funeral by all party leaders, Churches, PSNI, GAA and Guardai.  He stated that he hoped that this would be an encouragement to others also but stated that there had been 14 hoax bombs and 1 real device in Newry since.  
Councillor McConaghy paid tribute to the courage of Ronan’s mother in her words and actions.  He proposed one minute’s standing silence in recognition of this.

One minute’s standing silence was observed.

Councillor McAllister left the meeting at this point.

Other members wished to be associated with these comments.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McConaghy stated that he had emailed the editors of both local papers with a press release but that they had chosen not the print it.
Councillor McCambridge stated that she was sorry to hear this.

Good Morning Ballycastle
Councillor Graham stated that a breakfast was being organised in the Central Wine Bar on 16th April.  He asked that members support this as far as possible as this group carried out vital work for the elderly.
Councillor McConaghy stated that it was up to individual councillors to attend if they wished.

11/07:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH MARCH 2011
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th March 2011, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th March 2011 be adopted.”
11/07:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH MARCH 2011

Public Realms Works

Councillor Harding stated that she was pleased to see a letter complimenting Council on works carried out at the Seafront in Ballycastle.  She informed members however that she was disappointed to hear comments made regarding lighting of the tree.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this was one of the largest schemes throughout the district.

Councillor Graham stated that he felt that it was a disgrace spending £3,800 of tax payer’s money lighting a tree.

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

11/07:04
PATIENT AND CLIENT COUNCIL PRESENTATION


Councillor McConaghy welcomed Ms Jackie McNeill, Area Manager for the Northern Area Office to the meeting.



Ms McNeill thanked members for the opportunity to make her presentation to Council.  She stated that the Patient and Client Council was a powerful, independent voice in health and social care for patients, clients, carers and communities.  



She stated that this was a new organisation, founded in April 2009 and that there were five local offices.


Ms McNeill outlined the statutory duties of the body; engaging with the public, promoting the involvement of the public, helping people in making complaints and providing advice and information.



She stated that a survey sample of 940 people had been carried to gauge the People’s Priorities.  She informed members that this would be a useful document to allow focus on where money should be spent.  She stated that many people were not aware of the Health Minister’s document outlining the top three priorities for Health Care but that she would hope that this piece of work would be taken into consideration.  She stated that the top three priorities found were the protection of front line staff, particularly Nurses, Concern about increasing waiting times, care of the elderly and including domiciliary care.  She informed members that the conclusions were that people were largely unaware of PFA targets, people wished to see the HSC funding ring fenced, people identified priorities, many already in targets, people sought assurance about protection of front line staff and that communication was still a big issue.


Councillor P McShane entered the meeting at this point.



Ms McNeill stated that with regard to the People’s Response – Draft Budget, key messages were that people wished to be involved in spending decisions affecting the future delivery of health and social care, people wished to be assured that money spent on management and administration of health and social care is justifiable and that people were particularly concerned about the future of care in the community, care for elderly people and support for those who experience mental ill health.  She stated that this research would be fed back to government departments and should be taken into consideration in the decision making process.

Ms McNeill referred to local activity in the Northern Area.  She informed members that there had been a survey carried out at Antrim Hospital and that from this a committee had been set up to take part in the decision making process and take forward the patients voice.  She stated that NIAS response times were being monitored in this area. She informed members that the NICE guidelines re information given to patients who present with a head injury were not being met in the leaflet issued in Northern Ireland.  She stated that new guidelines were being drafted to comply.  Ms McNeil stated that car parking at the Royal Victoria Hospital was also being examined to see what could be achieved.  Renal Services at Causeway Hospital was another area which was being investigated as currently there was no service there.

Ms McNeill stated that other works carried out were a Maternity Review, Ward Managers role, Dental Services, Rathmoyle Action Group, Rural Voices, Young Farmers Clubs of Ulster, Bamford Monitoring Group and work with Age NI.

With regard to plans for the future, Ms McNeill stated that progress would be reviewed, it was hoped to have an increase in membership figures through the new membership scheme, Domiciliary care survey, Bamford Monitoring Group, Develop a network for patients/carers affected by rare diseases/conditions, consider advocacy needs of patients in prisons and establish advocacy mechanisms for residents in residential/nursing homes.

Councillor McConaghy thanked Ms McNeil for her presentation.


Councillor Harding stated that people were faced with having to travel to Antrim or Belfast for kidney treatment.  She stated that she hoped to have Renal Service in Causeway sooner rather than later.

Councillor Graham agreed with these comments.


Ms McNeill stated that this was being explored at the minute to see what could be done.


Councillor M Black enquired about issues of concern, such as ward management, standards of hygiene and Rathmoyle.  She also asked how the Patient and Client Council measured its success.


Ms McNeill stated that she appreciated concerns regarding negative media coverage in relation to hygiene in hospitals but informed members that this was more in the past than a current concern.  She stated that a copy of the Ward Manager’s report was available on request.  She informed members that monthly meetings were convened to discuss performance and how best to progress projects.  

Councillor Graham left the meeting at this point.


Councillor Blaney stated that with regard to Rathmoyle, questions asked by Council had not been answered in a straightforward manner or in time.  He informed members that also with the long campaign in relation to the X-Ray Department at Ballycastle Health Centre this had come to an abrupt and disappointing end, with patients now having to travel to Coleraine for this service.

Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.


Ms McNeill stated that the Rathmoyle issue could have been dealt with through the Patient and Client office and stated that they could help if an answer was still required.

Councillor Blaney stated that there was also a problem with lack of homehelp provision in the area.


Ms McNeill stated that there were several individual cases of need and that it was important that these experiences be brought forward in order that this be fed back to the Trust.  She suggested that this be carried out through the Patient and Client office.

Councillor Blaney stated that this would be done.


Councillor McMullan referred to Children’s and Adults Services and the transition between the two and enquired if there was to be any work in this area.

Ms McNeill stated that there was currently no piece of work based on this but that any individual cases could be looked into.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms McNeill stated that with regard to the District Nursing review a piece of work was being completed in a project in June.  She stated that they needed to consider how best to get in touch with users of this service.


In reply to queries raised by Councillor Newcombe, Ms McNeill stated that Mental Health was a growth area for them and that she would speak to the lady in charge of the Bamford Project and come back to Councillor Newcombe regarding his concerns.  She stated that the group planned to look into the issue of transport for appointments and informed members that with regard to Doctor’s practices a questionnaire was to be completed with this issue in mind.


Councillor McIlroy stated that he would like to hear more examples of the differences made by the Patient and Client Council.  He informed members that the views of people with regard to their local medical centres was that they had great difficulty in getting an appointment to see their local GP.  He stated that he was surprised that this had not been raised.

Ms McNeill stated that she had mentioned 3 or 4 changes but that there were many other developments.  She stated that in Antrim Hospital an 8 bed trauma unit had been established.  Young children were now given a separate waiting area in A & E which was especially important on late nights and had made a great difference. She also gave members other examples.


With regard to waiting times, Ms McNeill informed members that the questionnaire previously referred to had been sent to 88 practices and that this included questions regarding the appointment system in operation.

In reply to Councillor P McShane, Ms McNeill stated that the Patient and Client Council could assist Council in trying to obtain information and answers from Ministers if the Council brought the case to them.


Councillors McIlroy and P McShane left the meeting.


Councillor C McShane stated that the budget for the Patient and Client Council came from the Health department and informed members that she feared that this group acted as a buffer for the layers of middle management of the Trust.  She stated that in Moyle the health service was being stripped with the latest addition being the fears over the MS Centre.


Ms McNeill assured members that the Patient and Client Council were not a buffer for middle management.  She stated that their purpose was to allow the voices of patients to be heard.  She stated that they could not enforce changes but that they were an independent voice bringing the views and experiences of the patients.


With regard to the MS Unit, Ms McNeill stated that she had been in contact with the Trust and would inform Council of any response.  She stated that there had been no consultation as yet and that this would have to take place is any changes were to be made.

Councillors McIlroy and P McShane returned to the meeting.


Councillor McConaghy stated that he wished Ms McNeill and the Patient and Client Council every future success.
11/07:06
REPORT FOR TECHNICAL SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Technical Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
North West Waste Management Group

The HTS stated that Derry City Council needed to arrange a secondment within the North West Waste Management Group which would enable Mr Eamon Molloy, who was the Accountable Officer for the Waste Management Project, to focus full-time on this for the next 18 months.  He informed members that the financial cost was to be shared by all constituent Councils and the cost to Moyle District Council for this secondment would be £2,650.73.

After discussion, this was agreed.

Compost Bins

The HTS stated that there were a number of compost bins now available after the delivery had been made to the district.  It was proposed to offer these bins free to anyone within the district who would like one.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell the HTS stated that everyone within the 30mph limit would have received a brown bin unless they didn’t want one and that the skips were to be reintroduced.
Agnews Field

In reply to Councillor McMullan it was agreed that the HTS would investigate the request to cut the hedge at Agnew’s Field on the Cushendall side of the car park to be level with the ditch.
Toilet Block at Waterfoot

In reply to Councillor O Black, it was agreed that the condition of the old toilet block at Waterfoot would be examined to see if it had further deteriorated since the last check.

Public Realms Works – Cost Analysis
The HTS stated that a summary of the estimated costs associated with the works for the public realm projects was attached to his report.
In reply to Councillor Blaney the HTS stated that the architect had specified a number of sets of lights to light the trees at the start of the project and that this number had been insufficient.  He stated that the seafront was substantially complete and that only a few things were outstanding, including painting and picnic tables.

Councillor McMullan stated that the project had come in still slightly under budget but that no-one was ever made accountable for errors made at the start of projects which Council then had to compensate for.
Councillor P McShane stated that if incorrect specifications were given at the beginning of a job then it was obviously substandard work.  He stated that this should not be ignored as it was public money being used.  He stated that the job may have still been under budget but that it should have been even more so.

Millennium Park
In reply to Councillor McIlroy the HTS stated that the contractor had been instructed to drain the area and re-seed.  He informed members that it was still too damp to carry out this work and that it was hoped to begin soon, weather permitting.

Councillor McIlroy asked that the area not be re-seeded until the water connections had been sorted out.

The HTS stated that the top soil had been rolled and that this had compacted the area and that the water could not penetrate through, he stated that once the ground had been rotivated and seeded it would be fine.

Councillor McIlroy enquired about works at Hamill Terrace and the centenary Flower bed in Bushmills.

The HTS stated that works at Hamill Terrace were substantially complete and that the flower bed was on target to meet the specified date.
Cushendall Beach
Councillor McMullan stated that the slipway was too steep for anyone with a disability to use to access the beach and asked that this be looked at.

This was agreed.

Gunagh Play Area
After discussion, it was agreed that arrangements for the opening of Gunagh Play area would be left to the Chair and the HTS.  It was also agreed that the positioning of the nameplate would be reconsidered.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved,



“That the report for the Technical Services Department be adopted.”

11/07:04
TOURISM & LEISURE SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Tourism and Leisure Services (HTLS) the Clerk delivered the report.

Query Regarding Proposed Prices for Recreation Department
The Clerk stated that further to queries discussed at last month’s meeting regarding proposed prices for Soccer Pitches within the Moyle area.  Historically pricing and management of the pitches in Mosside & Bushmills had been organised by the two Community Centres. He informed members that these centres were line managed by the development department. He stated that the rationale for the difference in price was based on the quality and access to facilities provided. He stated that facilities at Bushmills were very limited and the pitch at Mosside had not been used on a regular basis for a few years. He stated that the matter had been discussed with a representative from the development department and it had been agreed that all prices should be adjusted to the proposed price for the soccer and multi purpose pitch in Ballycastle when the new changing facilities were opened in Bushmills. He informed members that the proposed prices for the use of soccer pitches in Moyle were very competitive in comparison with those provided by neighbouring Council areas.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council approve the proposed Recreation Department’s pricing restructure.”

Councillor McIlroy stated that young people out of work only had sports to look to forward to and that it was harder for them to pay for this facility now.
Moyle Disability Funday

The Clerk stated that Plans were at an advanced stage regarding the programme content for the above annual event on Saturday 11th June 2011 at 2.00pm – 4.00pm. He informed members that a final meeting of the Moyle Disability Working Committee would take place in June to finalise the programme of events. He stated that the programme would be circulated at a future meeting. The Clerk stated that plans were also at an advanced stage to host a Boccia Competition on the morning of the event at Cross & Passion College. He informed members that it was envisaged that representatives from disability and Over 55 groups would participate in this inaugural event.
Councillor McMullan asked that the press publicise this event.

Councillor McConaghy asked the press to take note.

Olympic Torch Relay
After discussion, it was agreed that the appointment of a member to attend the Olympic Torch Relay would be deferred until the new Council had been appointed following the election.
Partnership between Council and CAAN, RSPB and National Trust

The Clerk stated that requests had been received from CAAN, RSPB and National Trust to ask Council to engage in a partnership to allow various works including the renovation of a building at Port Moon, delivery and installation of people counters and picnic tables at Knocklans and Rathlin Island and the installation of Interpretative Panels on the Causeway Coastal Route within the Moyle District.
The Clerk stated that the various groups had requested that as Moyle District Council were involved in the NITB Causeway Coastal Route interpretation through their public realm projects, they partner with them in the delivery and installation of the works requested.   He informed members that the reason for the requests was that under Part 12 of the Schedule 1 of the Planning (General Development) Order (NI) 1993 development was permitted by a district council for the erection or construction and maintenance, improvement or other alteration by a district council without going through the planning process.

He stated that Council’s involvement in this partnership would be limited to a letter to the Planning Service confirming the partnership which would enable work to proceed without planning permission.

He informed members that Council would not be committed to any funding now or in the future nor will they be committed to any future maintenance costs associated with these works.
After discussion, this was agreed.

Forest Service Consultation on Felling of Trees

The Clerk stated that the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development was seeking views on new Felling of Trees Regulations. He informed members that the consultation covering letter and copies of The Forestry (Felling of Trees) (Calculation of the Area of Land) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2011 and The Forestry (Felling of Trees) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2011 were attached.
The Clerk stated that the consultation period would run from 24th March 2011 to 23rd June 2011.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council’s response to the Forest Service Consultation on Felling of Trees would be held until proposals could come back to Council to sign off on the byelaws.

Causeway Coast Way – Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay – Public Path Creation Order (IN COMMITTEE)
The meeting continued in committee.
The Clerk outlined the current position further to Colin Campbell, Belfast City Council Legal Services (BCCLS) attendance at Council on the 10th January to brief Council.

After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That with regard to the Causeway Coastal Way, Ballintoy Harbour to Whitepark Bay, Public Path Creation Order, that the CO would carry out an Assertation Exercise.”

The meeting continued out of committee.
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the Tourism & Leisure Services Report would be adopted”.

RTP appointment 
The Clerk stated that it was recommended that the Tourism Development Officer be appointed as a member of the RTP in the absence of the HTLS in order to be able to attend meetings.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Tourism Development Officer replace the HTLS as a member of the RTP for the period of his absence.”
11/07:07
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Corporate Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

In the absence of the Head of Corporate Services (ACE) the Clerk delivered the report.

After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Further Education Request

The Clerk stated that a request had been received for 5 days paid leave from an employee in Technical Services.  He informed members that the employee wished to attend a course to do his HGV licence.  He stated that the cost of the course was being paid by another organisation for which the employee works part-time so there would be no cost to Council.  He informed members that the benefit to Council would be that there would be another HGV driver that could be used to cover leave and absences. 

The Clerk recommended approval for the 5 days paid leave given on the understanding that the employee undertakes the course and was willing to be used as a HGV Driver for Council.
After discussion,

Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the further education request be approved.”

The meeting continued out of committee.
Wayleave – 100m South of 15 Layde Road Cushendall

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from NIE requesting a wayleave agreement regarding proposed works to excavate a trench on Council lands in connection with a supply of electricity energy.  He informed members that these lands were currently leased to Cushendall Golf Club who had been informed of the proposed works.

This was agreed.

Red Bay Lifeboat Station (RNLI)

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from RNLI to host their annual Open Day on Saturday 28 May 2011, in the car park at Waterford, Cushendall, with access for any vehicles to the car park area being restricted between 11.00am and 7.00pm on that day. 
After discussion it was agreed to approve this request subject to those awarded a trading concession at this location being informed prior to the event.
Bike Hire Bushmills

The Clerk stated that following Council’s decision at the meeting 14 February 2011, to decline the request from a bike hire service provider, a further proposal had been received.  He informed members that details of the proposal were attached.  He stated that as Members would recall Planning Permission, and an RDP grant application had been submitted for this area and it was anticipated that works would commence at the beginning of July. 
After discussion, it was agreed that Council could not approve the proposal put forward from a bike hire service provider for the Bushmills Library site as Council were proceeding with their plans for the site.

Glenariffe Improvement Group – Car Boot Sale

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from Glenariffe Improvement Group to hold car boot sales on 1 May, 5 June, 10 July and 28 August in the car park at the rear of Main Street, Waterfoot.  He informed members that the group would be responsible for cleaning the carpark after each sale.

After discussion, it was agreed that this request would be approved subject to the necessary Insurance documents being received prior to the events.
North Antrim Co-Operative Enterprises Ltd

The Clerk stated that the North Antrim Co-Operative currently had a 99 year lease with Council for premises at Fairhill Street, Ballycastle, which commenced November 1987. He informed members that correspondence had now been received stating that they wished to relinquish the current lease from the 31 March 2011.

Councillor McCambridge stated that with regard to the water supply etc, they needed to know if Council wanted to retain this.
After discussion, it was agreed that the legal implications of the relinquishment of the lease would be investigated further.
Business Proposal – Art Cart

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from an individual detailing a proposal to operate an Art Cart at the Seafront area Ballycastle.  He informed members that the Art Cart would be to sell their own photographic prints, postcards and fridge magnets including a Ballycastle Christmas card, plus other locally produced arts and crafts. The Clerk stated that a drawing of the cart and some of the items mentioned were available to view in the Chamber.
The Clerk stated that the recommendation was for approval as a trial to consider letting one space as a concession next year.
Councillor M Black stated that she would be in favour of this project for the seafront.

Councillor C McShane asked if this service would be moving around other seafronts.  She informed members that other individuals had been refused previously.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he did not feel that this was fair to the businesses paying rates at the seafront.

After further discussion, it was agreed that further information would be sought regarding the proposed Art Cart at the Seafront area, Ballycastle.
Trade Waste Outside The Scope of VAT

The Clerk stated that HM Revenue and Customs recently agreed that commercial waste collection services were no longer within the scope of VAT and should be treated as non business, whereas previously it had been taxable at the standard rate.

He informed members therefore Council had now started to issue trade waste invoices without a VAT charge.  He stated that enquiries were now being made by customers who were not VAT registered if they could claim the VAT back.  He informed members that one customer was advised by Revenue and Customs that they could claim back up to 4 years, the customer has since put the request in writing to the finance department.  The Clerk stated that it was anticipated that there would be many more similar requests. 

He informed members that Council would now proceed with a request to HM Revenue and Customs to reclaim the VAT that it had been paid over as a result of trade waste over the past four years form 1 January 2007.  He stated that a voluntary disclosure letter had already been lodged with Customs regarding this matter as the closing date was 31st March 2011 to enable Council to reclaim back to 1 January 2007.  
The Clerk stated that only if the Council’s request to claim back VAT was approved and the money paid out, would we then be in a position to issue refunds to those customers who are not VAT registered that have requested a refund in writing.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would proceed with the request to HM Revenue and Customs to reclaim the VAT paid on Trade Waste over the past four years.
Monthly Payments

The Clerk declared an Interest in this item.

The Clerk referred to a previous discussion when concerns had been expressed by members regarding changes to payment arrangements for Trade Waste, the Marina and the Caravan Sites.

He stated that for the current year commencing 1 April 2011 Council provide payment facilities; allowing for 4 equal instalments payable April, May, June and July.
The Clerk informed members to allow payment facilities of more than 4 instalments would require the Council to have a Consumer Credit License which would involve drawing up an agreement, obtaining a license and working out APR (annual Percentage rate) and liaising with the Office of Fair Trading.  He stated that this was a route not recommended by trading standards.  He informed members that this would take a considerable amount of time to set up and as this season had already commenced it may not be feasible for the current year.  

He informed members that an option may be to change the instalment dates from the first four months of the year to quarterly in advance ie payable April, July, October and January for trade waste and the marina this would not be recommended for the caravan parks as the season only ran from April to October and failure to pay within the first four months would still be mid season and would still give Council the opportunity to reallocate the site if necessary.

Councillor C McShane stated that she had raised this issue at the last meeting and enquired as to how onerous it would be to enter into a Consumer Credit Agreement.  

The Clerk stated that all that he was aware of was the information provided on this in the report and that this would not be possible for this year anyway.  He stated that further information could be brought back.

Councillor P McShane stated that local boat owners had given up their berths in the bay for the establishment of a Marina and that they had been promised a reduced rate.  He informed members that this had ceased after one year and that the rate was increasing year on year.  He stated that he was disappointed for the local boat owners.
Councillor M Black left the meeting at this point.

After further discussion, it was agreed that further information on Consumer Credit License agreements, APR and liaising with the Office of Fair Trading would be brought back to Council and until then the current methods of payment would continue.
After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”

Councillor M Black returned to the meeting.

11/07:08
TWINNING


(Requested By Councillor Graham)
Councillor Graham withdrew this item.

11/07:08
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Early Years interventions Conference.  To be held on 31st May 2011 at Mossley Mill, Newtownabbey
It was agreed that this conference would be brought back to the first meeting of the new Council.
11/07:09
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following;

Occasional Licence for Edward Hunter of Hunter’s Bar on Sunday 1st May for a Fund Raising Dance for Carey Faughs GAC.

There were no objections to the above application.
11/07:10
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.
11/07:11
CORRESPONDENCE
Rathlin Island Ferry Ltd, Summer Timetable 2011 

This letter was noted.

Department of the Environment, Consultation on Proposed Changes to the Learner and Restricted Driver Schemes and on Graduated Driver Licensing 

This letter was noted.

Letter dated 28th March 2011 from General Sir David Richards regarding Armed Forces Day – Fly a Flag

After discussion, it was agreed that the Bushmills British Legion would be asked to fly the flag again this year for Armed Forces Day.
Letter dated 28th March 2011 from the Department of the Environment regarding the Planning (General Development) (Amendment) Order (Northern Ireland) 2011 
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 29th March 2011 from the Northern Ireland Tourist Board regarding Council’s letter regarding Coleraine Borough Council’s tourism website www.northcoastni.com 
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 31st March 2011 from Aidan & Ronan Boyle regarding seafront improvements 
This letter was noted.

Email dated 1st April 2011 from Sean Coulter seeking Council’s views on performance standards in respect of the contract for the Rathlin Island to Ballycastle Ferry Service
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 4th April 2011 from the Department of the Environment regarding planning and local government reform
This letter was noted.

11/07:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,

“That a plaque would be erected in the Mayor’s Parlour in recognition of Councillor McConaghy’s service as a Local Government representative and his MBE.”
The meeting concluded at 21:25pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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